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Northwest Ohio Juvenile Detention, Training and Rehabilitation 

District Board Minutes

November 18, 2008
The Board of the Northwest Ohio Juvenile Detention, Training and Rehabilitation District met on this day at 9:00 a.m. in the multi-purpose room of the Detention Center.
Roll Call was taken.  The following members were present:
Defiance County


Fulton County


Henry County


Williams County
Diane Collins


Michael Bumb


Tom Mack


Scott Acus
Roger Gardner


James Dominique


Denise McColley


Steve Bird

Tom Kime


Dean Genter


Rich Myers


Brian Davis





Roy Miller


Larry Siclair


Ed Ewers


Others present:
Brian Patrick      April Cook      Gayle Hilkert      

There was not a quorum at the September 11th Board Meeting.  Therefore the Board reviewed and acted on motions from that meeting. 

1.    Brian Davis motioned to accept the July 8th minutes.  Dean Genter 2nd the motion.  No further discussion.  Motion carried.  Unanimous    Ayes.

2.    Tom Mack motioned the following transfers:


$1,000 from Unemployment into Travel

$   500 from Workers Comp into Advertising


$1,000 from Facility Insurance into Computer

       Larry Siclair 2nd the motion.  No further discussion.  Motion Carried.  Unanimous Ayes.

3. Diane Collins motioned the Board approve the updates and changes to the Policies and Job Descriptions.  The Program and Policies Committee reviewed the updates and saw no problems with the Policy updates and recommendations.  Rich Myers 2nd the motion.  No further discussion.  Motion carried.   Unanimous Ayes.
4. Action to review fingerprinting and background checks tabled to Facilities Committee-no motion required.

5. Minutes of the September Meeting were not approved since there was no quorum.


Superintendent’s Report

Presented by Superintendent Brian Patrick

Population Report:


September
October



Intakes
   
43

42
    


Releases

43

35




Recidivists
23(53%)

22 (52%)
Security Report:





September
October


Escorts to assigned cell or observation cell 


  4 

 2
Removal of safety or security and/or inflicting self-harm
  0

 0
Use of Force Incidents resulting in injury


  0

 0

Medical Services Report:




September
October
Nurse Sick Calls





16

24
Physician Sick Calls




08

20
Physicals





17

22
ER Visits





01

02
Hospital Admits





00

00
Ambulance Transports




00

00

Percentage of Detainees on Prescription Medications

46%

43%

Percentage of Detainees on Psychotropic Medications

24%

29%
Program/Services Report:



September and October
Total Number of Individual Hours per County

   27.00

Total Number of Case Management Units per County

   66.30
Total Number of Group Hours per County


 322.00
Total Number of Assessment Hours per County

   10.30
Mental Health Program:




September
October
Mental Health Assessments



  5.00

  6.00
One-hour Groups Weekly




11.00

13.00
Family sessions





  4.00

  2.00
There were 30 Suicide Watch Days in September  (26-15 minutes watches/4 One-on-One watch). 
There were 20 Suicide Watch Days in August (20-15 minute watches/0 One-on-One watches.)
Education Summary: 




September Report
Classroom A: (Reading, Writing, Language)


443 Detainees in attendance twice a day
336 Males   107 Females
Classroom B:  (Math, science and social studies) 

472 Detainees in attendance twice a day        356 Males   116 Females

October Report
Classroom A: (Reading, Writing, Language)


627 Detainees in attendance twice a day
492 Males   135 Females

Classroom B:  (Math, science and social studies)  
628 Detainees in attendance twice a day        493 Males   135 Females

Training Report:

Superintendent Patrick reported a total of 199.5 training hours for the reporting period.   Staff Members received training in the following: 
CORENOW.com









Safe Training & Responsible Restraints


Ohio School Lunch Reporting Requirements
Instructor Training – Safe Training & Responsible Restraints
Liability Issues for Law Enforcement and Corrections
Oleoresin Capsicum Spray




First Aid

Positive Discipline and Managing a Multiple Generation Workforce

Personnel Report:
New hires:  
 0



Resignations: 
 0


 




Terminations:
 0



Vacancies:   
 0

Status Change:
 1 - Full-time Officer to Intermittent Status
 
There were no employee grievances during the reporting period.
Fiscal Officer Report 

Monthly Statistics

September Billing Census

Henry County was charged with three (3) overages for the month of September.  Credits returned to member counties are as follows:


Defiance County - $ 125
Henry County       - $ 38 


Fulton County     - $  80   Williams County -   $ 62
There were 188 beds contracted with Non-Member Counties at a rate of $65/day:

Crawford County - 52 Beds
Hancock County – 90 Beds


Richland County –   5 Beds
Van Wert             -  41Beds
Total Monthly non-member rent totaled $12,220



Average Daily Population 22.9
Average Female Population – 5.73
October Billing Census

Henry County was charged with twenty-two (22) overages, Williams County with one (1).  Credits returned to member counties totaled $2,346.

Defiance County - $ 1,148    Henry County      - $   10

Fulton County     - $    809    Williams County - $ 379




Total Year to Date Credits returned to member counties - $3,366.00

Non-Member Counties contracted 204 Beds at a rate of $65/day

Crawford County – 64 Beds
Hancock County   -  93 Beds

Mercer County     - 14 Beds
Putnam County     -  22 Beds 


Richland County –   9 Beds              Van Wert County -   2 Beds
Total Monthly non-member rent                -  $ 13,260
YTD revenue from non-member counties -  $ 92,450 

Average Daily Population – 31.00

Average Female Population – 6.55  
Board asked what our average annual population is.  The average annual population is about 24 or 25.  We would need to verify those numbers.      
Financial Report

Cash Report as of October 31, 2008:

Operating Fund  -
  $564,707





Capital Fund       -  $164,319 
The Board reviewed the Budget as of October 31, 2008.  As of this report we have expended  77.40% of the Operating Budget.
Assistant Superintendent’s Report

ACA Update – April and Carrie Dobaczewski have spent much time restructuring the Policy Manual.  This was needed to work effectively and efficiently with the ACA Manual.  The Policy Manual updates will be discussed when the Program and Policies Committee give their report.  Since last report another 60 files have been completed.  April and Carrie are making progress and will be ready for the audit which will be scheduled in the next ten (10) months.  

Programming Report – April reported we do a lot of good things at our facility with programming and continue to strive for additional improvements.  As of September 29th, we assigned one Juvenile Corrections Officer to conduct all programming.  We are doing this on a trial basis.  Currently Darcy Brown, a JCO who has worked for the Center since 2004, is conducting all the programming.  Programming is educational only.  It includes Character Development, Life Skills, Career and Success Motivation, and Self Management.  Darcy has been conducting “Girls Circle”, a gender specific program for several months.  In all she conducts 22 groups each week.  One person dedicated to programming offers consistency and at this point it is working very well.  Plans are underway to implement a gender specific program for males as well.    Additional programming is conducted by Women and Family Services, The Ridge Project, and Recovery Services of Northwest Ohio. Various religious groups continue to come in and offer programs to the youth as well.   

The Board asked if we are using less outside programs.   April responded the goal is just the opposite.  We do want outside programs.  However, those programs are limited.  

GED Update.  Two years ago the Judges purchased the computerized GED 21st  Century Curriculum for the facility.  We do appreciate their support.  To date we have had eleven (11) detainees work on the GED.  Six detainees (6) have taken the GED, all have passed with   scores above the bar.  We have one scheduled to take the test in December, one detainee who was ready to take the test, however, was released before we could get the test scheduled, and two (2) who are currently working on the GED.      
Judge Bird reported he had feedback from a detainee who has used the detention system extensively in Ohio as well as in Michigan.  The young man reported NWOJDC offered the best programming.  He also noted the staffed cared about him and his progress.    
The Board inquired about requirements to take the GED.  April explained the detainee must be 16 years of age.  His parents must approve.  Also, the school superintendent must approve as the student is withdrawn from school.   Detainees in the GED program are so far behind in the traditional school that the GED is their only option.  Judge Bird requested the facility inform probation when detainees earn the GED. 

Facility Committee
Background Checks.  At the last Board Meeting the Board discussed options available for fingerprinting and background checks.  CCNO has purchased the fingerprinting system.  Jim Dennis agreed to fingerprint NWOJDC employee candidates.  We will need to make appointments with intake to schedule the fingerprints.  CCNO will not charge for the service.  CORSA offers a service for background checks that we can use for volunteers.  We are not required to have fingerprints on file for volunteers.  Based on this information the Facility Committee is not recommending we purchase the fingerprint system.     
Personnel and Grievance Committee
Tom Mack announced Brian has an anniversary coming up the end of December.  The Committee will need to do an evaluation/salary recommendation prior to the next meeting.

Finance Committee 
Tom Kime reported the Finance Committee met to work on the 2009 Budget.   The proposed 2009 Budget was distributed to the Board. Tom noted we have done an excellent job keeping expenses where they need to be and an even better job generating revenue.   There were two (2) issues the Finance Committee discussed. 
1.  How much money should the Detention Center keep in the Operating and Capital Accounts and at what point should we consider returning money to the member counties.  Also, do we reduce the rate to the counties or do something different?   The Finance Committee suggested the facility should be comfortable with a $500,000 cash balance in the Operating Fund and $250,000 in the Capital Fund.  Amounts above that could be returned to the Counties as credits.   The Committee would like the Board’s opinion.  Over the past several years the Commissioners were asked for significant rent increase.  We had lost $150,000 annually from the Department of Youth Services. That had a significant impact on the budget and the rent increases were needed to help keep the Center in a good financial position.   Recently the Commissioners agreed to allow the Center to keep non-member rents for Operating Revenue.  We are at the $500,000 mark in the Operating Fund because Brian has done a good job with the non-member county revenue.  However, we have no guarantees that will continue.  To reduce member county rents puts more risk into the equation.  The Committee’s suggestion is to issue an annual credit to member counties at the end of the year if funds are available.  We may not reach the benchmarks this year, but we should be close.  The recommendation this year would be to move anything over $500,000 from the Operating Fund into the Capital Fund.  At the point the funds are available to credit member counties, the Board will need to decide how to calculation the credit.   The Board agrees it is important to have a system in place to return funds to the member counties.    
2. Our pay scale is at the low end of the scale.  Therefore it is a challenge to attract qualified candidates for employment.  Also, there are no incentives to keep employees who have been here four (4) or five (5) years.   They find better paying jobs elsewhere and this causes a turn-over problem.   Brian proposed a Cost of Living increase.  However, there may a better way to compensate employees.  There are some departments within the counties that have pay increases based on longevity.   This issue does need to be discussed and Tom is suggesting this is the appropriate time.  It is a sensitive topic for the Commissioners as they must stay within certain guidelines.  They also understand having qualified employees is going to help the facility.  The Board asked Brian to provide a list of employees, length of service, and rate of pay.  Judge Bird noted that during the process we must stay in touch with the Judges to keep in balance with other departments.  Typically OJDDA distributes a salary survey of the participating detention centers.  However, there has not been a survey distributed this year.  Merit and longevity should be evaluated, we need to stay within the budget, and we also need to keep in line with county programs.
The Finance Committee will review the issues and may need to meet jointly with the other Committees as well.
Brian and Gayle are asking for permission to move funds between accounts as needed between now and the end of the year.  This has been done the last several years.  Brian also asked about increasing the Computer budget for 2009 as we have been having ongoing problems with the computers.  The cost to remedy the problems could be $5,000.  The Board is recommending we move now to correct the problems.  We do have the funds this year and that may a better solution than increasing next years budget.
Tom presented the following to the Board for action:

Approval of the 2009Budget.  Brian Davis motioned to accept the proposed budget.  Dean Genter 2nd the motion.  There was no further discussion.  Motion carried.  Unanimous Ayes.  The Operating Budget Proposal is $1,443,165, an increase of .56% over the 2008 budget (Budget attached).
Transfer of funds.  Brian Davis motioned to approve request to move up to $1500 between line items as needed until the end of the year.  Tom Kime 2nd the motion.  The maximum of $1500 is per transfer.  Funds are not transferred unless needed.  Motion carried.  Unanimous Ayes.

2009 Health Insurance Renewal.  Tom Kime moved the Board approve the Health Insurance renewal rate increase of 1.13% over last year.   Tom Mack 2nd the motion.  There was no further discussion.  Motion carried.  Unanimous Ayes.  

2009 Dental Insurance Renewal.  Tom Kime moved the Board approve the Dental Insurance renewal rate increase of 6.19% over last year.  Brian Davis 2nd the motion.  There was no further discussion.  Motion carried.  Unanimous Ayes.   

Transfer of funds from Operating to Capital.  Tom Kime motioned to move anything over $500,000 as of December 31, 2008 in the Operating account into the Capital Fund.  Brian Davis 2nd the motion.  Motion carried.  Unanimous Ayes. 
The Board opted to review options before making motion on returning funds to member counties.  Each month 1.25% of member rents is assigned to the Capital Account.  At this point it is unlikely the Capital Account will exceed $250,000, however it if does, the funds will be in the account.  The Board can decide to credit funds to member counties later in the year.   Also, the Board realizes there may be times when the Operating Account falls below $500,000. This will be reviewed each year. 
2009 Salary Increase.  The Budget does reflect an increase in the Salary Lines.  The Board is authorizing Brian to distribute wage increases based on employee evaluation at his discretion.  Employees do not all receive the same percent of increase.  Tom Kime made motion the Board allows 3% of the salary line to be used for salary/wage increases at Brian’s discretion based on employee evaluation.   Jim Dominique 2nd the motion.  There was no further discussion.  Motion Carried.  Unanimous Ayes.  
Program and Policy Committee 
Diane noted April is suggesting revisions to the Policy Manual.  The revisions would coincide with ACA requirements.  April distributed a packet detailing the suggested changes.  Diane encouraged everyone to review the changes before the next meeting.  The Program and Policies Committee will schedule a meeting prior to the next Board Meeting to review the changes and make recommendations at the next 
meeting.
Old Business 
Judge Ruyle will be retiring in February.  The new Judge, Judge Strausbaugh, has been invited to the Board Meetings.  Tom Kime noted it would be appropriate for the Board to show appreciation to Judge Ruyle for his service to the Detention Center.  He has been involved with the Detention Center for many years.  
New Business

No new Business.

Prior to adjourning Judge Bird gave an update regarding Judge Rigdon.  Judge Rigdon was Judge Bird’s predecessor and served as Judge when the idea of a Juvenile Detention center was conceived.    For the past two years he has experienced health problems.   Recently he has been back in the hospital and in rehabilitation.  Judge Bird suggested those who knew the Judge Rigdon may want to send him a card.
Meeting adjourned 10:05 a.m.
The next meeting is scheduled for January 13, 2009.

